
Office of the Superintendent 
Acton Public Schools 

Acton-Boxborough Regional School District 
http://ab.mec.edu 

(978) 264-4700 x 3211 
 

TO:  Acton Public School Committee Members 
  Acton-Boxborough Regional School Committee Members 
 
FROM: Stephen Mills 
 
ON:  February 4, 2010 
 
RE:  ADDENDUM 
 
 
 
AB MEETING: 
 
 
III. EDUCATION REPORT  

1. R.J. Grey Junior High School – Craig Hardimon 
a.  Mid-Year Update 
b.  Parent Forum Flyer 
c.  Class Size Report – Oct 1, 2009 

 
IV. APPROVAL OF AB MINUTES 

1. Minutes of January 7, 2010 
 

VI. UNFINISHED BUSINESS – JOINT MEETING 
3.   Approval of Joint Minutes 
      a.  January 28, 2010 Educational Values and Interests Presentation Meeting 
4.  ALG Report 
       d. 1/27/10 Minutes 
5.  FY’10 Budget Discussion 
      a. Acton Boxborough RSD E&D Certification – from MA DOR  
6. FY’11 Budget Discussion 
     c. Letter from PIP in support of Curriculum Specialists 
     d. Letter from 7th and 8th Grade Field Hockey Teams 

 
VII. NEW BUSINESS  

1. Update from Blanchard Feasibility Sub Committee 
a.  Link to January 13, 2010 Presentation by Maria Neyland: 

http://www.boxboroughschool.org   
 

VII. NEW BUSINESS – AB MEETING 

http://www.boxboroughschool.org/


5.   Recommendation to Approve Use of Accumulated Interest in the Student   
Activities Account – VOTE -  Steve Mills 

Motion:  Move to approve a maximum amount of $3000 to be expended 
by the High School Principal from the High School Student 
Interest Account to meet the needs of seniors who are unable to 
afford senior dues and prom tickets.  

 
VIII. FOR YOUR INFORMATION
 2.   RJ Grey Junior High Info 
        a. Discipline Report  

4.    FY10 Monthly ABRSD Financial Reports 
       a.    Object Summary (updated)         
       b.   SPED Financial 
5.  ABRSD ELL Student Population – February 1, 2010 
7.   Sale and Reuse of Old Equipment and Materials memo - postponed to next month 
10. Wicked Local/Beacon article – Acton-Boxborough Schools Examine 

Demoographics, Educational Values, Becki Harrington-Davis,  1/29/10  
11.  February 1, 2010 Monthly Enrollment and Class Size Info 

 
 
ACTON PUBLIC SCHOOL COMMITTEE MEETING 
 
I. UNFINISHED BUSINESS 

1. Recommendation to authorize the Acton Town Manager to sign the solar 
panel project contract for Douglas School – VOTE – Steve Mills 

 
Motion:  To approve the administration’s recommendation that Acton Town 
Manager Stephen Ledoux, be authorized to sign the solar panel contract with 
NexAmp for the Douglas School project. 
 
a. Decision by Acton Town Meeting to authorize the Town Manager, with the 
approval of the School Committee with respect to school buildings, to enter 
into agreements allowing the use of Town-owned buildings for the purpose of 
installing and operating solar energy facilities, April 2001 
 

 2.   ALG Discussion 
 a. Meals Tax 
 b. Minuteman High School Capital Project 



Raymond J. Grey Junior High school 
Mid-Year Update 
February 4, 2010 

 
An Update on Team and Class Size 
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RJ Grey teachers have a comprehensive understanding of adolescent development, 
and provide exemplary instruction in an intellectually and culturally rich 
curriculum.  We continue to be concerned about our growing school population, as 
well as the diverse needs of our population, specifically in grade 8 and in 
Exploratory classes (please refer to Class Size Report attached). 
 
Conversely, the positive impact of the Grade 7 ½ team is shown on the attached 
chart as well.  The commitment to reducing team size for Grade 7 positively 
supports student learning by increasing the actual time teachers spend on teaching, 
rather than class management.  Moreover, teachers are able to provide more 
personalized instruction and feedback to students (both in quality and specificity).  
Specifically for 2009-2010, we have reduced team size by 11 students and our 
projection going forwards yields equally positive results.  While we don’t achieve 
our target of 100 student per team until 2015 (our current 1st graders), we are 
extremely pleased by this positive trend. 
 
Within a challenging fiscal climate, we continue to struggle with our response to 
this issue, as increased enrollment impacts curriculum effectiveness.  Teachers 
describe making adjustments in the number of assignments and projects given to 
students, reducing their feedback to students, and general delays in responding to 
students.  In general, the quality of education and the integrity of the curriculum are 
restored with reductions in team size.  
 

 
 
 
 

Electronic Interim Progress Reports 
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At RJ Grey, student progress is currently reported in a variety of ways. For the 
most part, students at RJ Grey achieve the desired levels of academic performance; 
a very high percentage of students earn honor roll status.  While no formal 
assessment process is used to determine the school’s effectiveness in helping 
students become lifelong learners or responsible citizens, these goals are articulated 
within the RJ Grey vision statement. Informal techniques are imbedded within 
classrooms, the school at large, and during school activities.  In some classrooms 
personal growth is measured using rubrics, self-evaluations, team teacher 
discussions, and monitoring of students participating in school sponsored activities.   
 

 
 
 



 
 
Electronic Interim Progress Reports – [continued] 
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To date, report cards have been issued quarterly and interim progress reports sent 
(at teacher’s discretion) at least halfway through each quarter.  These interim 
reports are used to notify parents of students experiencing difficulty or showing 
significant improvement.  Parent meetings with teams or individual teachers are 
scheduled through the counseling department.  Individual reporting by teachers to 
parents may also be provided through weekly progress reports and phone calls.   
Staff training has been completed on the use of “PowerTeacher”, our new 
electronic interim report.  This allows our teachers the opportunity to assess and 
communicate student progress in a much more efficient manner.   
 
In addition, the leadership team has re-defined the set of criteria for when interims 
are required with the caveat that teachers may choose to send information home to 
parents and guardians regarding any other aspect of a child’s performance as well.   

• Course grade of C- or below 
• Missing 1/3 or more of homework assignments 
• Missing a major project 
• Significant grade drop 

 
Last December, teachers began utilizing this criteria for our new electronic interm 
reports. 

 
 
Transitioning to Trimesters 
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During the 2009-2010 school year, the RJ Grey staff spent time discussing a 
possible transition to a trimester schedule model.  The rationale for such a change 
was the belief that moving to trimesters would: 

o Slow down pace of school day and school year 
o Increase teaching time by not imposing grading deadline so early 
o Provide more “recovery time” between interims and the end of the 

term 
o Reduce “grade-based” pressure 

 
Our subsequent dilemma was how to manage home/school communication within a 
trimester model which extends the length of the grading periods.  While having 
interims for all students would resolve this concern, a mandatory progress report 
requirement for all students could potentially lead to a significant increase in 
workload for teachers.  While the efficiencies of electronic reporting partially 
addressed this concern, the staff grappled with additional ideas for optimal 
home/school communication.   
 

 
 



Transitioning to Trimesters – [continued] 
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Having spent significant time thinking through this issue, and having made the 
decision to move to trimesters for the 2010-2011 school year, the model below 
outlines resolution to the issues noted above.  RJ Grey staff and faculty are 
enthusiastic about the home/school communication model (shared below) which 
ensures appropriate home/school communication while decreasing the frenetic pace 
of our school.  A plan to evaluate the impact of the new trimester model and its 
impact on curriculum in academic, exploratory and elective areas will take place 
over the 2010-2011 school year.   
 
Current 4-term model: 
 
                     9           9       9                             9 
 
 
 
              5 

 
 
 
              5 

  
 
 
              5 

 
 
 
              5 

        
 

• The school year is divided into four, 9 week quarters 
• Parents/guardians of students who meet the interim guidelines receive 

progress notification at week 5 
• All student receive progress notification (the report card) at week 9 

 
 
New Trimester Model: 
 
                     12       12             12 
 
 
        6          9 

 
 
        6          9 

 
 
        6          9 

         
 

• The school year is divided into three, 12 week trimesters 
• Parents/guardians of students who meet the interim guidelines receive 

progress notification (interim) at week 6 (mid-semester) 
• All student receive progress notification (the report card) at week 12 
• It is reasonable to predict that some students may be successful through the 

mid term but experience academic difficulties after interims. 
• It is imperative parents not be surprised by a grade at the end of the term, 

especially if they didn’t receive an interim at week 6. 
• Accordingly, we will create a “No Surprise Notification” process.  This new 

notification – at week 9 – will be for students who: 
o exhibits academic trouble between weeks 6 and 9, and 
o did not receive an interim that trimester 

 



Updating the  R.J. Grey Vision and Belief Statements 
 

The Leadership Team retreat on October 23rd of this year offered building 
department leaders an opportunity to review and evaluate the current RJ Grey 
Statement of Purpose for relevancy to today’s world.   Missing elements were 
identified and belief statements were re-written for further staff and faculty 
discussion.   
 
Staff meeting time has been devoted to gathering input from all teachers, with 
much discussion and input.   At this time, there is consensus regarding the belief 
statements outlined below with further discussion required to fine tune the language 
and to identify priority order for these beliefs.  The revised Statement of Purpose 
will be displayed prominently in our school and included in the faculty and student 
handbooks, and on the school’s website.   In addition, a strategy to publicize the 
statement of purpose to the school’s external community will be developed.     
 
#1:  Staff, parents/guardians, and students have a shared responsibility in 

supporting each individual’s learning. 
 
#2:  A love of learning should be fostered for all students and staff both formally 

and informally. 
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#3:  Each individual is valuable and unique and our social and academic 
interactions should reflect the respect all are due both in and out of 
classrooms. 

 
4:  Good citizenship requires us to act with integrity, contribute positively, and 

appreciate the rights, privileges and responsibilities of our various 
communities:  RJ Grey, Acton-Boxborough, the United States and the world.  

 
#5:  Our school should be a safe, comfortable and nurturing environment that 

allows students and staff to focus on and engage in the process of learning. 
 
#6:  Every aspect of our school should address the unique needs of early 

adolescents; we should support and encourage the physical, emotional, 
intellectual, and social development as our students progress toward maturity 
and independence, fostering resiliency to face inevitable challenges. 

 
#7:  Staff, curriculum and instruction should prepare all students for future 

pursuits.  
 
 
 
  

 
 
 
 



 
 

Project Wellness 
 

Parents and guardians were surveyed to ascertain the effectiveness, the carry over, 
and the willingness to continue Project Wellness for FY11 and beyond.   Despite 
work commitments, required travel, and the need to arrange child care, a significant 
majority of parents noted the relevancy of Project Wellness and indicated a 
preference to continue with this event as currently structured (off campus for an 
entire day).   Many presentations - the benefits of sleep, managing school and 
athletic competition, eating habits and nutrition, cyber bullying - were highlighted 
as extremely useful and fueled discussions long after the day ended.  Suggestions 
were made regarding the overall structure of the day and how school and home 
might provide more follow-up over time.  In summary, our intention is to continue 
with Project Wellness as long as we are able to raise the funding necessary.  Our 
Wellness committee and PTSO have certainly committed themselves to the effort 
of raising additional funds.     

U
pd

at
e 

 
  

 
 

 
 
Anti-Bullying Initiatives  
 

School based bullying prevention programs vary a great deal in their target 
population, their comprehensiveness, and the specific approaches they take.  RJ 
Grey administrators and staff recognize the need to customize bullying prevention 
programs for our junior high students, including strong family involvement and 
student and parent training.  RJ Grey counselors have worked to enhance an already 
strong bullying curriculum to be taught within all 7th grade classrooms; one that 
includes cyber safety as a top priority.  In addition, an RJ Grey teacher, two 
counselors and a building administrator are active participants on the Anti-Bullying 
Task Force, where modifications to our current bullying, hazing and harassment 
policies are being drafted.  In addition, a coordinated set of procedures is being 
developed for both the elementary and secondary schools.   As a result, the RJ Grey 
handbook will have updated guidelines and procedures which will provide further 
specificity regarding current student issues (cyberspace, all types of harassment, 
etc.).  
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Applying the Wellness Policy and Procedures 
 

In applying the district’s Wellness and Life Threatening Food Allergy Policies, the 
RJ Grey Health Advisory Council is playing an important role in implementing the 
policy and related procedures. Action Plan items for the 2009-2010 school year are 
focused on developing customized guidelines for the planning of snacks, 
celebrations and after-school events, developing structures for optimal home-school 
communication, and responding to life threatening food allergies. The goal is not to 
eliminate celebrations or team building activities, but to plan food events with 
healthy choices and food alternatives; all choices must increase health awareness 
and promote a healthy environment.  Over the course of this year, we will 
brainstorm, build consensus and agreement among ourselves and our parent 
representatives around this issue.  We will also communicate with families so 
everyone will know what to expect.   
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The Status of Mandarin 
 

The junior high has been committed to expanding our world language offerings to 
include Mandarin Chinese.  In reviewing student enrollment for the start of 2009-
2010 school year, and despite multiple opportunities for registration, we realized 
that we could not offer the program as originally envisioned.  As such, the RJ Grey 
decided to make efforts to offer a Mandarin Chinese elective course to interested 
students; a course that would be similar to art, chorus, and band.  Structured as a 
half-year elective for grade 7 students, this course was designed to meet every other 
day, and graded Pass/Fail.  We interviewed candidates for the Mandarin elective 
with the goal of hiring a final candidate to teach introductory workshops to 
interested students.  During the month of December, interested students were 
invited to a small group “mini lessons”, designed to generate interest; a start date of 
Term 3 at the end of January 2010 was planned.   
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Despite our commitment to this elective offering, in the end only two students 
expressed interest in this course and the decision was made not to move forward.  
The Mandarin initiative may be reconsidered as we better understand our fiscal 
climate and its implications.   
  

 



 
 

2009-2010 Parent Forums 
 

The following titles reflect both staff and parent interest and have been planned for 
the 2009-2010 school year:  

 
• January 19, 2010, 7-8:30PM - Haggling with Homework: A Toolkit for 

Supporting Your Child  
• February 23, 2010, 7-8:30PM – Preparing for MCAS 
• March 16, 2010, 7-8:30PM – School Discipline 
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• April 27, 2010 – Stress Management 
 

The recent Haggling about Homework forum provided parents and guardians with 
practical tips for homework and reinforcement of assignments, including test taking 
strategies for multiple choice, short answer, and open response assessments.  A 
special thank you goes to district staff involved with presenting on these important 
topics.   

  

 
 
 
 
 
 

The Dragonfly Theatre  
 

We are extremely grateful for the most generous gift from Mr. Bern Haan to be 
used to upgrade the RJ Grey auditorium (soon to be renamed the Dragonfly 
Theatre), and for the Performing Arts programs at Acton-Boxborough. ABRHS AV 
and Theatre Specialist Brendan Hearn is to be commended for his leadership role in 
coordinating the complex elements of this exciting project.  Consultant Martin 
Venik was chosen and an Action Plan for improving the theatre facility was 
developed.  Elements include a cat walk for the theatre itself, moving existing 
equipment, significant electrical repairs, resurfacing the stage floor with Masonite, 
and replacing and renovating stage rigging, etc.  We are pleased to collaborate with 
the Open Door Board of Directors President Glenn Herdeg, Director of Facilities 
JD Head, and our Superintendent of Schools as  we navigate this process.   
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The Impact of Extra-Curricular and Sports Activities  
 

There are many opportunities for students to get involved in activities and 
organizations at R.J. Grey including but not limited to Anime, A-B Blueprint, 
Adopt a Grandparent, Speech and Debate, Chess and Board games, Engineering, 
Jazz Band, Theatre Club, yearbook, etc. All these opportunities enrich the 
educational experience for students, staffed by R.J. Grey teachers.  In addition, 
students have the opportunity to participate in 7th th

 
 
 
Measuring Student Progress through MCAS Participation 
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In general, the RJ Grey staff  believe that assessing student learning and school quality 
requires broader measures that go beyond test scores; excessive reliance on standardized 
tests can detract from, rather than improve, student learning.  While we regularly review 
test results to find ways to improve instruction, we also recognize that state tests are only 
part of the story.   
 
The federal government uses student and MCAS performance to determine progress 
“toward achievement by 2014” by the national goal set forth in NCLB.  The Department of 
Elementary and Secondary Education (DESE) evaluates MCAS results to determine a 
school’s performance based on Adequate Yearly Progress (AYP) and the formula has 
factors that are weighted differently.  Previously the DESE special education looked at 
progress using multiple years.  Now, annual feedback is provided.  At RJ Grey, the staff 
continues to address the needs of those special education students who fell below the 
required threshold for Annual Yearly Progress (AYP), but for those students, it must be 
noted that participation in MCAS is determined within the Team meeting/IEP process.  For 
a very small number of students, participation in an alternative MCAS portfolio is 
recommended; for others, standard and/or non-standard accommodations are warranted.  In 
all cases, parents provide written consent regarding recommendations made by the Team.    
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and 8th grade opportunities, funded through our athletic department, currently 
include boys and girls soccer, basketball, field hockey, and cross-country.   
Appropriated monies are well spent and provide a valuable benefit to students and 
their families as sports reinforce good health and good citizenship.    
 
 
  



 
Measuring Student Progress through MCAS Participation – [continued] 
 

To enhance support to all students in mathematics, the RJ Grey math department is 
working closely with special education staff, with Academic Support and Title I staff, with 
sixth grade teachers and with math teachers at the High School to increase the coordination 
and articulation of our curricular content and our methods of delivery. The goal is to 
strengthen the presentation of basic skills and important concepts using a tier intervention 
model with age-appropriate, intellectually stimulating and research-based materials and 
strategies. We have increased supports through the purchase of new math books and have 
refined how we assess students in grade six for more accurate and appropriate leveling 
within our seventh grade math classes. Professional development programs have enhanced 
our teachers’ already strong foundation in math pedagogy for middle school age children 
with a wide range of learning styles.  All these elements have proven effective.  In 
addition, special educators have restructured small group special education math classes to 
offer re-teaching and direct practice of MCAS concepts.  We are confident that our efforts 
to improve what is already a strong math program at R.J.Grey will have a positive impact 
on all our students, as well as meet the state’s expectations for the performance levels of 
each subgroup of our population.  
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Curriculum and Achievement 
 

The faculty of R.J. Grey has appreciated the interest of our Superintendent of 
Schools as he has visited several of our classrooms in the areas of math, social 
studies, world language and special education.  
 
As Dr. Mills pointed out, we are very proud of our teachers whose classrooms were 
characterized by high expectations using a wide range of teaching strategies 
including lecture, role play, discussion and inquiry, project based assignments and 
the use of technology and audio visual presentations to support learning.  As 
written in a letter to the faculty, “Every teacher served as a very positive role model 
for the students.  All teachers made connections between the concepts taught and 
the students’ prior knowledge and experiences around the subject.  Teachers 
regularly identified confusion or misconceptions as indicated by students’ 
responses and patiently remediated to bring students along in their level of 
understanding.  Recent research has concluded that the vital characteristic of 
excellent schools in high quality instruction.”  
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On behalf of the faculty and staff, we appreciate Dr. Mills’ feedback.   
  

 



 
December, 2009 
 
Dear Parents and Guardians: 
 
Starting in January, R.J. Grey Junior High School is pleased to offer four Parent/Guardian 
Forums.  As part of your child’s transition to the Jr. High this fall, we thought you might be 
interested in attending.  Topics chosen for this year are based on parent/guardian feedback and 
suggestions provided by our faculty as well.  We hope the choices meet your specific 
information needs.   
 
Providing relevant resources and educational support to our families is a top priority. The 
opportunity to engage in meaningful discussions is always beneficial.  The opportunity to learn 
about some new skills and strategies that can be useful both at school and at home enhances 
collaboration and trust. 
 
We hope you find these forums another example of our comprehensive effort to provide strong 
home/school communication.   
 
Haggling About Homework? – January 19, 2010 (7:00PM – 8:30PM) 
Studying and meeting deadlines is always a part of school.  Parents often ask, “What’s the best 
way for me to help my child with homework?”  Students often ask for help and advice on how to 
organize their homework time, how to balance homework with their other activities and what to 
do if they find themselves stuck on a homework assignment. A toolbox of study skill and time 
management ideas will be shared by experienced RJG teachers that will help your child sail 
through school.  
 
Preparing for MCAS – February 23, 2010 (7:00PM – 8:30PM) 
Looking for opportunities to learn how the school helps your child prepare for MCAS?  
Strategies for answering open ended questions, responding to multiple choice and short answer 
will be shared.  Reinforce these approaches at home to help your child feel more confident and 
prepared. 
 
School Discipline – March 16, 2010 (7:00PM – 8:30PM) 
Providing each student with guided experiences which promote cooperation and mutual respect 
is embedded into daily life at RJG.  Supporting students in their quest for independence isn’t 
always smooth.  Hear about the approaches used at RJG to help students make good decisions 
and develop citizenship skills. 
 
Stress Management – April 27 , 2010 (7:00PM – 8:30PM) 
Managing multiple responsibilities and daily stressors can be hard on students.  Staying on top of 
academic requirements, participating in extra-curricular clubs and activities, while maintaining 
friendships are all part of a young adolescent’s day.  Informative communication is vital to an 
environment that supports our students in making good choices related to school, and problem 
solving various situations that arise.  Strategies for helping our students meet their own stress 
management and wellness needs, with the support of their families, will be the focus for this 
discussion. 
 



 R.J. Grey Class Size Report - October 1, 2009

Projected Class Size - By Grade
Year Projections Actual Grade 7 Grade 8
2003-04* 926 925
2004-05* 914 914
2005-06* 957 946
2006-07* 958 990
2007-08* 958 963
2008-09* 987 1003
2009-10* 976 979 475 504
2010-11** 978 499 479
2011-12 985 482 503
2012-13 937 451 486
2013-14 905 450 455
2014-15 899 444 455
2015-16 890 442 448
2016-17 878 432 446

7th Grade Projections 8th Grade 
ProjectionsImpact of 1/2 Team

Year 7th grade w/ 4 teams 7th grade w/ 4 1/2 teams 8th grade w/ 4 

Team size Class Size Team size Class Size Team size Class Size
2009-10* 119 24 108 22 126 25
2010-11** 125 25 113 23 120 24
2011-12 121 24 110 22 126 25
2012-13 113 23 103 21 122 24
2013-14 113 23 102 20 114 23
2014-15 111 22 101 20 114 23
2015-16 111 22 100 20 112 22
2016-17 108 22 98 20 112 22

Exploratory - Projected  Class Size

Year
7th grade w/               

4 Exploratory Teachers
 8th grade w/              

5 Exploratory Teachers
 8th grade w/            

4 Exploratory Teachers
Class Size Class Size Class Size

2009-10* 27 25 32
2010-11** 28 24 30
2011-12 27 25 31
2012-13 26 24 30
2013-14 26 23 28
Based on Tables 1 & 2 January 2009 enrollment projections unless otherwise noted.
**Including CHOICE projections
* Actual October 1 enrollment including Acton, Boxborough, and other enrollment status students.
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ACTON-BOXBOROUGH REGIONAL SCHOOL COMMITTEE MEETING 
DRAFT MINUTES 

Library                                  January 7, 2010 
R.J. Grey Junior High School                        7:30 pm  
 
 
Members Present: Brigid Bieber, Jonathan Chinitz, Mike Coppolino, Xuan Kong, Terry 

Lindgren, Sharon Smith McManus, Maria Neyland, John Petersen,  
   Bruce Sabot (7:50 pm) 
Members Absent: None 
Others:  Liza Huber, Steve Mills, Beth Petr, Tess Summers 
 
 
The Joint Executive Session was not held.  
 
The AB meeting was called to order at 7:33 pm by Sharon McManus. 
 
STATEMENT OF WARRANT   
Warrant #10-013 in the amount of $1,336,512.68 and Warrant #10-014 in the amount of 
$1,504,866.81 were signed by the chairperson and circulated to the Committee for approval.  
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES  
The AB section of the minutes of 12/3/09 were approved as written.  
 
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION - none 
 
EDUCATION REPORT 
Acton Police Chief Frank Widmayer spoke about the COPS Program Funding 
Youth Officers Jim Goodemote, Keith Campbell, and Dan Silva also attended, as well as 
officers Parisi and Grey. The town has funded one of the officers since the 1980s. A 2005 
grant added two more officers. The 3 year COPS grant paid  $250,000. FY10 Town paid 
for all 3 officers because of an agreement between the School Superintendent and Town 
Manager. In FY11 the goal is for the school to pay for one and the town to pay for two. 
Would the program change if the schools did not fund one officer? The Chief said that it 
would because he would have to lay off one of the officers.  
 
Everyone on the School Committee, including the student reps, agreed on the value of 
having officers in the schools. Liza Huber said they are “critically important” to our 
school system due to their connectiveness. There is disagreement among Committee 
members whether police officers should be funded by the school budget.  They are not 
staff that report to the schools. Steve Mills said that the fulltime Police officer at 
Millbury was paid for by the town.  Several Committee members said they would fund 
it for FY2011, but not after that.  
  
UNFINISHED BUSINESS
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2. BLF Report –  Maria Neyland reported that there is a $570,000 deficit. The 
Blanchard feasibility Sub Committee will meet on Jan 13 to discuss what a 
different  Administrative structure might be.  
 
3. FY’10 Budget Discussion – Steve Mills reported that the Governor’s office 
will not be making 9C cuts in January. It was requested that he continue on with 
savings and “lack of spending” for the second half of this year, despite the good news 
from the Governor.   
OBRA and Social Security are not collective bargaining issues, but would like to inform 
the unions to keep them in the loop. This will be a significant savings..  

 
Xuan Kong asked when the Committee would vote on OBRA.  For every month that the 
committee waits, it is more money that is not recovered. Steve Mills recommended 
voting right away. Sharon McManus said based on legal counsel she wants to vote it at 
the February meeting. Jonathan Chinitz suggested they wait until next month.  
 
4. Athletic Budget/Corporate Sponsorship Update – Steve Desy presented on 
his budget.  Cy Marrion from ABSAF presented how ABSAF is considering 
taking on this new activity (corporate sponsorship). They will vote at their next 
meeting. (See powerpoints posted with packet.) 

   
 
 RESUMED APS – JOINT MEETING BEGINS 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES  
The Joint section of the minutes of 12/3/09 were approved as written.  
 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS - Joint 

5. FY’11 Budget Discussion – Steve Mills’ powerpoint is posted with the packet. 
He emphasized that the school budget is a very dynamic, living thing that changes month 
to month. It’s important to keep it transparent for the public as we move forward. He 
encourages discussion of all of this, and welcomes input now and at subsequent meetings. 
 
A letter addressed to Dr. Mills and the School Committee and signed by 31 APS 
Professional staff members was submitted in support of the Curriculum Specialists.  
 
It was agreed to have an all day Saturday meeting on February 6th to hear from all of the 
school departments. It would be very much appreciated if questions are submitted ahead 
of time to the Administration. It was asked that the presentations include: What other 
alternatives did you consider? Why is this plan the best one in your opinion? What was 
the deliberation process that you used to decide on your cut list?  
 
9. Race to the Top Program Overview  
Acton-Boxborough Regional School Committee: 
It was moved, seconded, and  

VOTED: to authorize Dr. Mills and the Chair to sign the Memorandum 
of Understanding and participate. 
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(Vote:  YES – Bieber, Coppolino, Kong, Lindgren, McManus, 
Neyland, Petersen, Sabot   NO – Chinitz) 

 
Acton Public School Committee: 
It was moved, seconded, and  

VOTED: to authorize Dr. Mills and the Chair to sign the Memorandum 
of Understanding and participate. 
(Vote:  YES – Coppolino, Kong, Lindgren, McManus, Petersen, 
NO – Chinitz) 

 
Xuan Kong requested that the School Committee get an update on this program 
by March or April before it goes into effect.  
 

NEW BUSINESS 
1.   Search Committee – Sharon “Tess” Summers Retirement 
Dr. Mills thanked Tess Summers for her 10 years of service with confidence, 
class, and integrity. This is a critical position with responsibility for every penny 
in the district. He asked the Committee to review the “Director of 
Finance/Treasurer” job description handout and contact him if they had 
comments on it. He plans to run an ad on Sunday Jan 17, 2010. 
 
1.5  Consolidating Financial Software re: Management Letter from Borgatti 

Harrison Report  
 

John Petersen and Terry Lindgren want to move forward with this. The districts use 
Power School, MUNIS, School Dude, and other software, but often they cannot talk to 
each other. Steve Mills agreed that this is a significant issue.  

 
 SUSPENDED APS – AB OPEN MEETING CONTINUES 
 

2. Recommendation to Approve Baseball Trip to Pennsylvania 
It was moved, seconded and unanimously 
VOTED: To approve the ABRHS Baseball Trip to Easton, PA, 4/16/10 – 4/18/10 

 
3. Recommendation to Accept Gift from Community Education  

It was moved, seconded and unanimously 
       VOTED: To accept with gratitude a $14,130 gift from Community Education to 

the ABRSD 
 
ISSUES FOR THE COMMITTEE  

1. Changing Demographics Update  
  This presentation will be titled “Educational Values and Interests” and will 

take place on Jan 28 at 7:30PM in Junior High Library.  
 
NEXT MEETINGS: February 4 – 7:30 pm, JH Library – Open Budget Hearing 

February 25 – 7:30 pm, JH Library – Joint meeting – Open 
  Budget Hearing 
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Sharon McManus invited the Acton and Boxborough Finance Committees to both of 
these meetings. A first vote on the budget may be taken on  February 4th. 
At 10:52 pm the Acton-Boxborough Regional School Committee adjourned. 
 

  
APS MEETING: 
 
STATEMENT OF WARRANT   
Warrant #201013 in the amount of $178,925.92 was signed by the chairperson and circulated to 
the Committee for approval.  
 
 
NEW BUSINESS 

1.   Discussion of Social Security/the Town of Acton Adopting OBRA (Omnibus 
Budget Reconciliation Act of 1990)  

 
The Acton Board of Selectmen wants a formal request for this action.  
 
It was moved, seconded, and  

VOTED: to authorize Tess Summers to draft a letter for Xuan Kong, 
School Committee Chair, to sign requesting that the Board of 
Selectmen adopt the Mass General Laws Section 64D of 
Chapter 29. 
(Vote:  YES – Coppolino, Kong, Lindgren, McManus,   NO – 
Chinitz, Petersen) 

 
2. Recommendation to Accept Gift from Douglas School PTO 

It was moved, seconded and unanimously 
       VOTED: To accept with gratitude $1732. from the Douglas School PTO to 

support additional Library Assistant time.  
. 
 
At 11:02 pm the Acton Public School Committee adjourned. 
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 ACTON PUBLIC SCHOOL COMMITTEE AND  

ACTON-BOXBOROUGH REGIONAL SCHOOL COMMITTEE MEETING  
Educational Values and Interests Survey Presentation 

Draft Minutes 
Library                                           January 28 2010 
R.J. Grey Junior High School                                                           7:30 pm 
 

 
Members Present: Brigid Bieber, Michael Coppolino, Xuan Kong, Terry Lindgren, Sharon Smith 

McManus, Maria Neyland, John Petersen, Bruce Sabot 
Members Absent: Jonathan Chinitz 
Others: Marie Altieri, Craig Hardimon, Susan Horn, Liza Huber, Stephen Mills, Beth Petr, 

Andrew Shen, Tess Summers 
 
 
The meeting was called to order at 7:36 pm by Xuan Kong and Sharon McManus. 
 
PRESENTATION 
Director of Pupil Services, Liza Huber, began the presentation and stated that as with most effective Acton 
and Acton-Boxborough initiatives, this has been a grass roots effort.  From a historical perspective, staff and 
faculty were noticing some shifts in trends and patterns observed across settings – potential points of 
disagreement, changes in expectation, and/or competing goals.  District staff thought it would be proactive 
to identify the current values and goals of the community and to have our educators participate in the 
process as well.   
 
From a summer leadership institute in June 2008, a study group was formed to begin talking about some 
demographic shifts in our communities, competing values, and the effect it’s had on our schools.   The 
original survey hypothesis considered that people who have had a different cultural experience may bring a 
new experience, and may even have a different educational value system.  As this process has evolved, the 
study group has also begun to consider other variables. 
 
 The 90-question survey resulted in a 50% response rate from faculty and staff and more than 1300 
responses from parents and guardians. While the aggregate data suggests that there are more common, than 
disparate values, it is important to understand the subtleties of the data. By disaggregating the data into three 
categories:  race and ethnicity, educational background, and years in Acton, divergent thinking becomes 
more evident. These differing goals and perspectives may influence how our schools are considered going 
forward and should be discussed.  
 
Survey materials are posted on the homepage of the school website (http://ab.mec.edu). Study group 
members include: Liza Huber, Craig Hardimon, Andrew Shen, Stephen Hitzrot, James Marcotte, Kellie 
Carter, Diane Telicki, Marie Altieri, Ed Kaufman, Christine Price, Matthew Kidder, Carol Huebner, and 
Mary Emmons.  

 
R.J. Grey Junior High Principal Craig Hardimon presented the disaggregate data and Assistant Principal 
Andrew Shen shared respondents’ comments and how they were coded. Respondents were not asked to 
prioritize, just whether they thought something was valuable or not. Talking is the only way to promote 
understanding of these differences in values and perceptions and by doing so, boundaries may be broken 
down. The study group recommends 6-month updates to be shared with the School Committee.  
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Questions from the School Committee 
Everyone was very thankful for the tremendous amount of work done to gather this information.  
 
John Petersen said, “The message we as parents should be giving our kids, is that we need you to work hard 
to be the best YOU that YOU can be. Don’t agonize over what you are NOT. There’s a big educational 
piece that the frame of reference needs to be proper, so they can achieve success. It is critically important 
that we keep the reference point so that it will always be meaningful for everyone.”  
 
Bruce Sabot reflected on the issue of the need to possibly compare and contrast our educational achievement 
and goals to our international peers.   
 
Brigid Bieber complimented the work of the study group and the amount of time put in by all study group 
members given their full time jobs within the district.  She commented that the presentation highlighted our 
educational challenges; educating a group of students with diverse family backgrounds, defining success, 
and doing it on a shoe string.  The survey results show how much our community values trying to look at 
issues and make ourselves better.  
 
Mike Coppolino suggested that students and post-graduates be solicited for their opinions as a next step and 
their possible availability to study and respond to the data. He asked if someone should contact a group at 
UMass Amherst or the Dept of Education to see if they could give an objective view of what the data says. 
Despite positive feedback from the community, Mike feels a sense of urgency around the issues.  He would 
like to see the data framed with an endpoint to accomplish something and would like to bring the work to a 
conclusion.  
 
Terry Lindgren and Maria Neyland both advocated strongly for addressing the stress and wellness issues 
identified in the survey results.  
 
Dr. Mills read an email sent from Jonathan Chinitz who was out of town. Jonathan’s email asked if the data 
shows enough of a “shift” to merit changes in the way our schools are run, or if the constituencies are being 
served well enough to leave things as they are.  
 
Xuan Kong agrees with Mike about the urgency. The District Smart Goal indicated completion of the action 
plan in 60 days by the end of March.  
 
Liza Huber noted that although the project began more than 18 months ago, the data portals closed more 
recently on October 1st, 2009.  
 
Brigid Bieber, Terry Lindgren, and Sharon McManus focused their comments on the need to continue to 
analyze the data, and providing the study group time to share data results with faculty and determine priority 
themes going forward.   
 
Public Participation 
Parent Alice Cogan said that it is very important to have formal review of the data and that results be made 
publicly available. She said there are resources available that could help interpret the results.  
 
Another parent stated that it is the goal of education to provide a wide range of opportunities for each 
student’s interests and abilities. He asked whose decision is it to decide what the schools do, the School 
Committee, or the parents who pay the taxes that elect the School Committee members. 
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A parent emphasized the importance of children finding their niche and being confident with who they are. 
He questioned the value of comparing what we are doing with other communities.  
 
Conclusion 
Sharon McManus suggested that the study group come back in May with some recommendations for short 
term things that can be done, some specific data points to be addressed, with a particular emphasis to 
address stress and related wellness perspectives found within our schools and community.   

 
Mike Coppolino asked for the data to be made available in the library and schools. He also asked for some 
students, more teachers, parents and volunteers to be included to broaden study group membership. He 
wants to hear something back sooner – within a couple of months, including some direction of how the 
group is going to proceed.  

 
Recognizing the interest in stress and wellness issues, Liza Huber asked for guidance from the School 
Committee on their additional areas of interest and priorities. The stress and wellness data point is easy to 
pull out and work on more intensively, but there are other data points to consider as well.  The study group 
did articulate practical next steps that include asking students for their input through a third survey.  Liza 
stated that the staff and faculty need  more time to learn about the data and join the process going forward. 
 
Xuan Kong was concerned about letting the March 2010 goal deadline pass without action, and spoke about 
accountability. He asked the Study Group to bring back their recommendations by March. John Petersen 
wants a few items identified that could be measured on an ongoing basis.  

 
Brigid Bieber stated that the practical next steps identified in the Executive Summary were appropriate and 
that 6-month updates were reasonable.  She suggested that the study group identify a couple of themes to be 
identified over the next couple of months. Maria Neyland agreed with this stated perspective.   
 
Terry Lindgren volunteered to represent the School Committee and join the district’s study group.   
 
At 9:26 pm, the Acton Public and Acton-Boxborough Regional School Committee adjourned.  
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Beth Petr 
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January 27, 2010 
 ALG Minutes 
Present: Bart Wendell, facilitator; Paulina Knibbe, Peter Berry (BoS); Sharon McManus, 
Xuan Kong (SC); Herman Kabakoff, Mary Ann Ashton (FC); Steve Ledoux, Steve Mills 
John Murray and Marie Altieri (staff) 
Audience: Steve Barrett, finance dept., Mike Gowing (BoS) Ruth Kohls, LWV; Clint 
Seward, Bob Ingram, Dick Calandrella & Charlie Kadlec, AVG. 
 
7. Minuteman’s capital project---Dore 

1. Minutes were accepted 
 
2. FY 10 Town/School/State budget revenue update—Steve L, Steve M 

Steve Ledoux reported that things are quiet on the FY 10 front FY 11 was dependent on 
House I 
Steve Mills reported that things were similar for him. There may be some SPED savings 
& the Governor said there will be no 9C cuts. 
 

3. Review of ALG Spreadsheet---Marie 
Extra info: ALG spreadsheet 
 
Marie: the spreadsheets show the 0% & 3% budgets. The Governor’s numbers have not 
been added, we have no cherry sheets. 
There is a column for FY09 actuals on the revenue side—it shows a significant deficit-
negative $826k. The increase use of reserves by @$1M 
For FY 11 the Governor’s numbers would mean $2M better with a positive position 
between $1.6 and $2.3M 
Peter asked about the changes in November. 
Marie said that the AB assessment was lowered so the tax bills could be sent. 
John Murray noted that the tax (info at the bottom of the sheet) were estimates there 
would not be new values until December—after new growth numbers 
Herman: how much free cash in FY 11 in 0%--more than $1.9M where does it come 
from? 
Steve: NESWC, free cash & E&D. The question is what do we do with the Governor’s 
numbers---higher than anticipated local aid but the State still has a #2.5b deficit—and the 
Legislature has to vote his local aid numbers. 
Mary Ann: the FC agreed to do nothing & carry on as we are and change the assumptions 
for FY12 & 13. 
Paulina: the BoS discussed the “good News” but it is not money in the bank—it’s 
occurring is slim. We voted to appropriate the 0% budget and not increase the spending 
plan. We may be much better off but we need to look at the big picture if there is more 
revenue---what does that do to the meals tax option? —the sense of the BoS is to be 
conservative. There is still the $318k hole from COPs & debt. 
 
****Bart: agreement that the numbers remain the same OK? OK 
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4. ALG spreadsheet FY09 budget vs. actuals---Herman 
The FC asked that FY09 show the actuals—it has not been done. The revenues have been 
changed but not the expenses. We are concerned about the cost side---we now have a 
“hybrid” I know that this is how we have always done it & that money was held back --
$826K but this is not what the FC asked for---we wanted every number changed to the 
actuals---although no vote was taken & the request was not unanimous –I’m bringing it 
up again to see what we can do—we need some sort of “Solomonaic” action. We want to 
see actual expenditures. 
 
Bart: reactions? 
Peter the numbers are included in the turn backs to FC & E&D. The Town Meeting 
appropriation is the amount of money the taxpayers voted to spend. 
Xuan: we could do it through footnotes. 
Peter: How does this change affect the budget? 
Herman: it doesn’t it is just information to be used for analyses. 
 
MaryAnn: the FC did not look at this sheet last night. The ALG spreadsheet is a planning 
tool; if we look to the years in the past, we are no longer planning---revenues off the 
recap sheet, expenditures from TM vote---and then update expenditures with actuals—
That will be making it a different kind of tool. The actual expenditures are contained in 
detail in the budget book.---The ALG serves the purpose for planning. 
 
John: The FC is one year behind: we get the FY09 results in FY 10---from an information 
point of view the revenues are important for planning. Historically we have revisited the 
dogma of budget vs. actuals but we do a dynamic review every year—the dynamic 
approach is budget to budget. Actuals to budget is the wrong way. 
Paulina: to shifty this planning tool will cause confusion—I do not think there is a 
compelling reason to change. 
 
Bart: those in favor of the FY09 changes? There does not seem to be a ground swell 
for change. 
 
John: when printed, we need to show that the budget was balanced. 
Herman: my point exactly—it’s misleading to have these hybrid numbers. 
 
Bart: there are many years of discussion behind the evolution of this document. That does 
not rule out changes in the future—it now reflects years of tweaking 
 
****Are we agreed to add an * and note?----nods for yes 
 
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------ 
Mary Ann: the problem is with the assumptions for the out years FY 12 & 13 we need to 
deal with these now. 
 
Marie: FY 11 a 10% decrease carried forward and state aid, flat. 
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Mary Ann: I think it is a mismatch to hold state aid flat and plan for a 2.5-3% increase in 
expenses. We are planning the worst for revenues and the most optimistic for expenses. I 
think we should bring FY 12 back to FY 09 level---maybe state aid will recover and we 
should have less than 3% budgets in 12 & 13 
 
Bart: so we should change 12 & 13? 
Mary Ann: I propose to bring things back up to FY 10 for state aid---same for regional 
revenues, leave local receipts where they are—then 2-2.5% budgets. That seems more 
realistic. 
Paulina: looking at the outlying years---seemed to have reached bottom---but it’s clearly 
rhetoric from the state house to restore revenues to cities & towns. 
[Mary Ann} seems reasonable on revenues but we need to be very conservative both 
town & schools. 
Boards need to discuss support for modifying revenues 
Herman: there is still the question of what to do with reserves---we are at a breakeven 
point for FY 13—can we fill it with increases in reserves or revenues? 
FY 13 will change---we need information---data before we can change the assumptions—
the data is not available. I’m still comfortable with the assumptions we put together a 
year ago. 
Bart: Speak against? 
 
Mary Ann: proposal: assumptions on reserve us FY 12 & 13 $21.m $900K from 
NESWC/$900K from FC & $331 from E&D. 
I think we need to take back to our boards: change state aid assumptions to FY 10; don’t 
change assumptions on local receipts;  budgets of 2% increase; leave reserve use as is. 
 
Bart: agreement? 
Sharon: I’d like to have the budget increases between 2-2.5% 
John: There’s no problem with the proposal---we are likely to see a bump in state aid in 
FY 11 & less in FY 12---it’s all politics. I think we should carry an increase in state aid 
for FY 11. 
 
****Bart: agreed that everyone would discuss the assumption changes with their 
various boards & report back on Feb 10. 
 

5. Minuteman assessments over the years 
Extra info: MM budget info 
 
Mary Ann: I’m not sure why we had to do this. Acton’s costs are based on enrollment 
and the middle school MM program assessment. Current numbers see a 9% drop. 
Dore: the budget is done with a “do not exceed number.” 
 

6. Local Meals tax---Herman 
Herman: the FC did an analysis and agree that the DOR’s numbers for the receipts for a 
local tax are accurate---$150K is a reasonable number. 
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Peter: The BoS controls the warrant & it is a question as to whether or not we put it on 
the warrant. We received an email saying that we should allow the Town Meeting to 
decide. It’s a political decision---I suspect that there will be a lot of debate. 
Herman: the FC discussed it & thinks it should be on the warrant—we will not support it. 
 
Paulina: We have been talking about this for the past six months—right now it is on the 
warrant. In light of the Governor’s new numbers—should we remove it?. My personal 
sense is that it depends on the budget—it is extremely critical that we get input from the 
schools 
John: I’d like to add that we should make a move to reduce our dependency on state 
aid—this is a local revenue  
 

7. Minuteman 
Extra info: MM project numbers & feasibility 
Dore: the numbers for the renovation of the building are way out of date. Closer study 
ahs shown that the full cost of  $750K ahs decreased to $370K. MASBA aid is 40%. 
Paulina: the BoS had a discussion as to where MM fits into the schools’ funding. We 
were under the impression that there was a possibility that we could switch regions. 
Dore: I don’t think anyone suggested we switch—if you look at the geography & the 
transportation costs you will see that MM is the closest. 
Do any of you want to meet with MM administration again? 
John: is there a clause in the feasibility study that will bar that firm from bidding on the 
contract? 
Dore was not sure 
Mary Ann: at last meeting we agreed to add MM to the ALG plan and include a line for 
the feasibility study in FY 11. 
 
Tasks: Follow-up on FY 12 & 13 assumptions & plans 
 
Public 
Mr. Kadlec: I will not rehash the FY 09 actuals---but there is definitely room. None of the 
tax rate numbers are correct. Once you publish this is the warrant there will be multiple 
footnotes. 
Did you post this meeting since there is a third selectmen present? 
Paulina: the new Open Metering Law allows sitting members to attend informational 
meetings and not participate. 
 
Adjourned 8:35 
Next Meeting 
February 10, 2010 
 
Ann Chang 







February 2, 2010  
   
Dear Acton and Acton-Boxborough School Committee Members,  
   
Acton-Boxborough PIP (Parent Involvement Project) is a volunteer organization of parents, 
educators, community leaders, and business partners supporting hands-on math and science 
enrichment activities for Acton-Boxborough students K-12, their families, and the community. 
PIP sponsors Science, Technology, Engineering and Math (STEM) educational events.  
   
We are writing to ask you, in this time of difficult choices, to do everything you can to "protect 
the classroom."  Specifically, on behalf of PIP, we urge you to maintain funding for the two 
curriculum specialists, Deborah Bookis and Eileen Sullivan, who provide vital support to the 
Acton Public Schools, the Acton-Boxborough School District, and the larger Acton-Boxborough 
community. Our reasons are as follows:  
   
1. Our curriculum specialists are a vital resource for AB classroom teachers. They deliver 
research-based best instructional practices through training, mentoring and professional 
development. Our curriculum specialists have helped make AB a model school district, both 
nationally and internationally. Without this expertise, classroom instruction and our students' 
achievement would suffer.  Many PIP volunteers moved to this community so their children 
could attend AB schools.  We believe that the curriculum specialists help preserve quality 
classroom instruction that fosters student achievement.  Sharing best practices is particularly 
important to the AB schools, given the large class sizes relative to comparable school districts.  
   
2.  Our curriculum specialists collaborate with PIP and many community organizations to bring 
the best to the AB school system. In support of global education, our curriculum specialists reach 
out to the community and share information with many groups including PIP, the Town of 
Acton, The Discovery Museums, Green Acton, The School Business Partnership Committee, and 
the Acton Historical Society.  This sharing of resources enriches our students and the 
community.    
 
3.  Our curriculum specialists are staunch supporters of Science, Technology, Engineering and 
Math (STEM) initiatives which are crucial to our youth, the community, and the country. In the 
21st century, our children need the skills to succeed in a fast-paced world.  Deborah and Eileen 
foster STEM initiatives by collaborating with PIP on many events including the 4th grade Star 
party, 3rd and 5th grade Market Math, and the 7-12th grade Discover STEM career exploration 
event.  PIP’s mission is to complement teacher instruction via STEM enrichment activities tied 
to classroom instruction and curriculum. Without Deborah and Eileen, PIP would lack focus and 
direction.  
 
4.  Our curriculum specialists are the premier coordinators in the AB district.  They add 
efficiencies to our site-based school system by ensuring that resources are effectively used across 
the district and that teachers are "on the same page" with regard to curriculum standards.  Lack 
of coordination within the district can be costly due to inefficient use of resources and the need 
for remedial training resulting from deficiencies or inconsistencies in the school curriculum. This 
is particularly important as students from six elementary schools transition to the junior high.  



   
5.  Our curriculum specialists save the district money.  Their research, expertise, and support 
allow classroom teachers to mainstream special education students who would otherwise have to 
be placed outside the district at great expense. Mainstreaming just two of these students per year 
could save the equivalent of both curriculum specialists' salaries. Through effective 
communication and coordination of resources across all classrooms in the district, the curriculum 
specialists can save the district dollars.  
 
We recognize that School Committee members are faced with difficult budget choices.  We feel 
that it would be preferable to raise fees and/or cut back on indirect classroom services rather than 
remove the curriculum specialists who have proven expertise which is vital to classroom 
instruction for every child and teacher in our district and the Acton-Boxborough community.  
   
Thank you for our consideration.  
   
Sincerely,  
   
AB PIP Steering Committee Members 
Acton Boxborough PIP  
www.actonpip.org  
Partnering to Support STEM Education K-12  
   
Karen Herther  Co-Chair, AB PIP  
Mary Ann Smith, Secretary  
   
Susan Cudmore  
Steven Feinstein  
Terry Linsey  
Sunanda Sahay  
Alkesh Shah  
Shelley Sherman  
Gina Moran  
Baloo Patel  
Joanne Mills  
Janice M. Ward  
 

http://www.actonpip.org/






R.J. Grey Junior High School 
 
To: Steve Mills 
From: Allison Warren and Andrew Shen 
Re: Discipline Report for January 2010 
Date: February 2, 2010 
 
There were 37 discipline referrals/concerns (including requests from teachers for assistance) 
reported to the Administration during the month of January. There were 7 suspensions this past 
month, compared to 1 last year during the same period. 
 

 Jan-06 Jan-07 Jan-08 Jan-09 Jan-10
Total Discipline Referrals Reported 82 48 48 20 37 

 

 Jan-06 Jan-07 Jan-08 Jan-09 Jan-10
Total Suspensions 2 3 3 1 7 
Alcohol Use      
Defacing property/vandalism      
Drug-related incident     1 
fighting 2  1  1 
harassment (non-sexual)  1    
inappropriate/disruptive/disrespectf
ul behavior     3 
physical aggression  2  1  
sexual harassment   1  1 
stealing   1   
threatening     1 

 
 
 
 

 Jan-06 Jan-07 Jan-08
Jan-
09

Jan-
10

Total Other Infractions 80 45 45 19 30 
abusive language/profanity  1 1  1 
alcohol use/possession      
bus discipline   1   
Academic Integrity 2     
class/school truancies 5 2 9 1 4 
computer violation  1    
disruptive behavior (classroom, 
cafeteria, hallway) 61 35 25 

 
10 10 

harassment (non-
sexual)/bullying/teasing 1 1 2 

 
4 

non-compliance with school rules 11 4  7 10 



out of school issue      
physical aggression  1 1 1 1 
sexual harassment   6   

 
The referrals/concerns generally were quickly resolved and no further intervention was required. 











2/3/10  

 
ELL STUDENT POPULATION 

Acton-Boxborough Regional School District 
February 1, 2010 

 
Category Final Total as of 

1/1/2010 
Additions Subtractions Current Total as 

of 2/1/2010 
RJG JHS 
 

9 +1 0 10 

ABRHS 
 
 

10 +1 0 11 

ABRSD TOTALS 19 +2 0 21 
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